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Honiton Town Council

Minutes of the meeting of the Planning Committee held at the Council Offices, New Street, Honiton on Tuesday 6 April 2010
Members present

St Michael’s Ward



St Paul’s Ward

Cllr M R Allen




Cllr Miss V Ash **

Cllr J J Ayres




Cllr R E Coombs
Cllr Mrs S A Casson



Cllr R A Farnham (Chairman)

Cllr P J Fleming




Cllr D Foster
Cllr J B Taylor




Cllr Mrs V A Howard
Cllr V C Whitlock



Cllr Mrs M D Morgan

** Also District Councillor







10/33
To accept apologies for absence

Cllr Boom (P);  Cllr McGuire (P);  Cllr Teare (P);  Cllr Corke (P);  Cllr Groves (P);  Cllr Halse (P)
10/34
To confirm the minutes of the Planning Committee held on 16 March 2010
The minutes of the above meeting had been circulated. They were approved and signed as a true record.

10/35
To receive declarations of interest in items on the agenda

None declared.
10/36
The following applications were considered, based on the information available. 

Participation of those Councillors who are also Members of the District Council in both the debate and subsequent vote is on the basis that the views expressed are preliminary views taking account of the information presently made available to the Town Council. The District Councillors reserve their final views on the application until they are in full possession of all the relevant arguments for and against. 

	10/0569/FUL
The Town Council supports this application 

	Mr W Rosewell
	Cotfield, Rosewell Close, Honiton EX14 1QU
Construction of bungalow

	10/0566/FUL
The Chairman advised that this application had been received after the agenda had been circulated.  Councillors agreed to consider the application due to the tight timescale for comments to be returned to East Devon District Council.
The Town Council supports this application subject to any public comments which may be received following this meeting and which will be considered at the next planning meeting.  
Signed Chair

The Town Council noted that 
East Devon District Council did not appear to have allowed time for public holidays over the Easter period and instructed the Deputy Clerk to bring this to the attention of the Planning Authority
	Mr A Veevers
             179
	48 Willow Walk, Honiton EX14 2FY
Construction of two storey side extension
                     20 April 2010 


10/37
To agree the revised draft planning application for the Honiton Bottom Road Allotment Site for submission to East Devon District Council
The Chairman advised that correspondence had been received from Mr and Mrs Kimbell of 33 Marker Way, Honiton and declared the meeting to be out of session in order to take the following questions:
1.  Thank you for the attention paid to our previous comments about the protection of the oak on the edge of our property.  We still question, however, whether the vehicle unloading and turning area should be further from the tree to allow for the existing intrusion of the road on the other side of the roots.  Could you please say what formula from BS5837 (2005) has been used to calculate the appropriate distance and which additional factors have been taken into account?  (See also question 12 below).

2.  At the Planning Meeting on 16/02 it was said by councillors that there should have been more consultation of neighbours in relation to the allotments and we were told that we would be consulted in future.  Still, however, nobody has sought our views.  Is it intended that we will be consulted before the proposal is finalised and sent to the Planning Authority?

3.  You were unable to fully respond to our questions on these proposals at the Planning Committee meeting of 16.02.2010 and responded to them in your letter of 10th March.  In that letter you said that you had consulted us.  You listed as evidence of consultation various documents sent to us by the Town Clerk.  However, these documents were sent only after we had requested them under Freedom of Information because we had been told nothing.  The documents were not therefore evidence of consultation.  We reiterate that neither we nor any of our neighbours have ever received any letter, visit or telephone call seeking our views.  Does the Town Council have copies of letters sent to us in consultation or notes resulting from any such consultation?

4.  Has anyone from the Honiton Allotments Association been consulted about the proposal and/or been offered a view of the proposals/plans for comment?

5.  Your letter of 10th March said that consultees will be notified upon submission of the proposal to EDDC.  Are we listed as consultees?  Who else is listed as consultees?

6.  You said in your letter of 10th March that these proposals are not in the public domain until the Planning Meeting.  As the public can only ask questions that have been registered in writing some 7 hours before the meeting, how is it reasonably possible for members of the public to raise any appropriate questions?

7.  Will the Town Council have a proper consultation meeting for people affected by the proposals and will it circulate the proposals with sufficient time for people to consider the proposals and provide the Town Clerk with their questions?

8.  You said in your letter of 10th March that these proposals are in draft form only and that alternative site layouts are also being considered.  Will the finalised proposal be made available for public consultation before it goes to the Planning Authority and will the public be allowed to see the proposal in sufficient time to ask questions?
9.  Even though the drawings have been amended since the meeting 16th Feb they still do not show the visual splay and set-back vehicle gate onto Honiton Bottom Road correctly.  Why do none of the amended drawings show this gate correctly even though the Design and Access Statement still says that it is to be incorporated?

Signed Chair
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10.  How will parking spaces within the site’s unloading and turning area be affected by the intrusion of the visual splay and set-back gate?

11.  Your response to our question on 16th Feb about parking (question i) said that there had been a public consultation about the proposed yellow lines in Honiton Bottom Road.  That was not an answer to our question because no one could have raised the issue of parking relating to the allotments because your proposals were still not in the public domain at that time.  We have already seen the town bus have difficulty in passing along Honiton Bottom Road because of parked cars mainly connected with the schools.  Does the Council believe that parking relating to the allotments will improve or worsen these problems when it is combined with the displaced parking resulting from the parking restrictions being introduced outside the schools in Honiton Bottom Road?
12.  It is entirely predictable that the allotments will add to the traffic and parking problems on Honiton Bottom Road that are likely to envelope the area of the proposed vehicle gate.  How do the proposals deal with the likely problems of vehicles with trailers attempting to enter and leave the site?  Has sufficient turning space been allowed either inside or outside the site for vehicles with trailers?

13.  At the meeting of 16/02 we suggested that the unloading and turning area would be more appropriately placed in the middle of allotment site where it is distanced from the school related parking on Honiton Bottom Road and is on a straighter section of road with better visibility.  This would also make access between allotments and the unloading area easier for all allotment holders besides removing the likelihood of damage to the roots of the oak.  Why is this not considered more practical than the present amended plan?
14.  You say in your Design and Access Statement that you hope that allotment holders will walk or cycle to the site but we see no provision for parking of bikes.  Is it intended to make such a provision?

15.  As there are to be no buildings on this site and therefore no storage facilities, is it realistic to expect that allotment holders will walk or cycle to the site or does the Council now accept that most of the 46 allotment holders will probably have to access the site by car and park in nearby roads?

16.  How will the NE corner of the site and our hedge be accessed for maintenance purposes once the new fencing is in place protecting the roots of the oak tree on the northern boundary?

17.  Will the designation of this land for allotments rather than for open space make the land more available as potential building land in future, when its use for allotments ends?

18.  You say in your letter of 10th March that the covenant for this land (dated 3.7.2006) says that EDDC will ‘maintain the Property as a publicly adopted open space with statutory allotments and to keep the same in a safe and clean condition’.  How will EDDC and/or HTC keep to this requirement if the intention is to hand over responsibility for the site to the Honiton Allotments Association?

19.  Your letter of 10th march said that the covenant on this land protecting it as open space in perpetuity was not removed by EDDC and was registered on 3.7.2006 as above.  What amendments were made to the covenant during the transfer of this land?

The Chairman declared the meeting back in session.
In response to Question 1 the Chairman read the report of the Tree Warden as follows:
The Oak tree may be classified as a young tree as it is considered to be within the first third of its expected life expectancy for this species.  It has a height of approximately 15.4m and a trunk diameter of 86 cm.  The single trunk breaks into a spreading crown at a height of 3.5m.  The crown is supported by a number of co-dominant primary branches, the branch unions are well formed with no defects being noted.  The spreading symmetrical crown (North 8.4) (East 7m) (South 9.2m) (West 7.3m) supports a healthy canopy with a small amount of small diameter deadwood being present throughout.  There is no evidence of any fungal presence either on the tree or in the vicinity of its roots.
Signed Chair 
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The tree is growing on a hedge bank 0.8m above ground on the open space side.  On the north side the bank was not measured, but it did appear to be slightly higher.  The rooting zone was examined for signs of movement and none was found. 
The tree is growing on the South West boundary of the last property in Marker Way approximately 16m from the corner of the bungalow.  On the South side of the tree there are two manhole covers, the first one front edge is 5m from the tree and the second outer boundary of the cover is 9m from the tree.
Recommendations:  
a)Damage to trees can occur easily on development sites for example by root severances during excavations, soil compaction by vehicles or materials, the raising or lowering of soil levels, fires, careless contact with plant equipment etc.  

b)A protective fence should be erected around the tree at a diameter equal to the height of the tree (15.4m) before any other work is commenced on the site.

c)Machines excluded from beneath the canopy of the tree.

d)No digging within the root protection site.

e)Tree Warden to be present at the start of any excavations near the root protection site.

f)Tree Wardens or any interested party to monitor the root protection area during the construction.

g)If the protective fence is knocked down for any reason, no further work to commence on site until it is securely in place.

Following discussion on measures to protect the oak tree it was agreed to abide by the advice from the East Devon District Council Tree Officer.
The most appropriate position of the vehicle access gate on Honiton Bottom Road was discussed and it was proposed that the gate and unloading space be repositioned to the centre of the site.  The Deputy Clerk was instructed to seek clarification as to whether this had been discussed previously and if there was a valid reason why the access point could not be located in the centre of the site.  If it were possible to do a middle entrance then modified plans would be brought back as soon as possible and at that time that this would be the only issue brought back for debate. 
The issue of the covenant on the land was noted and the Deputy Clerk was instructed to seek clarification from East Devon District Council on whether amendments had been made to the covenant during transfer of the land to the District Council.

Further issues raised by Mr and Mrs Kimbell were discussed and the Deputy Clerk was instructed to respond in writing in conjunction with the Chair of Planning with a copy of the letter to be circulated to all Councillors.

When the planning application was submitted plans would be displayed in the Centre to allow anyone to view them and give comments. 

10/38
Notification of planning decisions and copy letters
· 10/0214/FUL – 17 Kings Road, Honiton EX14 1HW – construction of two storey rear extension – granted
· 10/0303/FUL – 69 Millers Way, Honiton EX14 1JB – extension to garage to link to main dwelling and addition of pitched roof – granted

· 10/0176/LBC – 107 High Street, Honiton EX14 1PE – replacement roof coverings, new slate hanging to rear, removal of roof access and internal works of repair – granted

· 10/0199/LBC – Flat 1, 119 High Street, Honiton EX14 1LS – installation of two replacement first floor windows in front elevation – granted
Signed Chair 
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· 10/0058/FUL – 23 Roman Way, Honiton EX14 1PT – retention of front boundary fence – granted

· 10/0360/FUL – 155 High Street, Honiton EX14 1LJ – copy letter from residents of 151 High Street, Honiton to East Devon District Council outlining concerns with development
· 10/0321/TRE – 9 Linhay Close, Honiton EX14 2BJ – fell 1 x cherry tree – refused

· TPO 11/2010 – 9 Linhay Close, Honiton EX14 2BJ – copy tree preservation order – cherry tree

· TPO 12/2010 – land to the south of 15 Glen Farm Crescent, Honiton EX14 2GX – copy tree preservation order – oak tree

· 09/1673/FUL – 1 Oak View, Honiton EX14 2UD – construction of two bedroom bungalow utilising the existing second vehicular access – APP/U1105/A/09/2118831 – appeal decision - dismissed

10/39
Close of meeting

The Chairman closed the meeting at 8.40pm.
Signed Chair
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